
Dear District Residents:

Our school facilities serve as a source of pride as well as a significant investment by our local community. 
In order to protect our investment and make sure that our students have safe and appropriate learning 
spaces, our Board of Education has been exploring the possibility of a capital improvement project for 
just over a year. 

During that time, our Facilities Committee has done a line-by-line review of our state-mandated Building 
Condition Survey (BCS) and in the process identified the most pressing needs of our District. In addition, 
our Board of Education has also committed to saving for capital improvements through Capital Reserve 
Funds. This means that the proposed capital project work, if approved,  will require no additional money 
from the taxpayer.

On March 27th, 2017, the Naples Board of Education adopted a resolution to ask the community to vote 
on a $7,725,000 Capital Improvement Project.  The project will address:

- vehicular and pedestrian safety improvements at the Elementary School;
- a secure main entry at the Elementary School; 
- a new bus garage and purchase of new land;
- selective classroom flooring upgrades at the High School; and
- demolition of the existing bus garage and restoration of site.

The proposed capital project will have no tax impact or tax increase. Community members will vote on 
Tuesday, May 16 from 7:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. in the High School Library.

Residents are encouraged to review the information provided in this brochure and to attend the public 
information session. If you have specific questions or comments please contact Matthew Frahm at 374-
7901 or Mitchell Ball at 374-7902. Information is also available on our website at www.naplescsd.org. 

Sincerely,

Margo Ulmer, President
and the Board of Education:
 
Joseph Callaghan  
Robert Brautigam     
Carter Chapman   
Brent Gerstner

QUALIFICATIONS OF VOTERS
AT DISTRICT MEETINGS
Education Law, Section 2012

A person shall be entitled to vote at any school
meeting or election of school district officers, and
upon all other matters which may be brought
before such meeting or election who is:

1. A citizen of the United States.
2.  At least 18 years of age.
3. A legal resident within the district for a
 period of 30 days immediately prior to
 May 16, 2017.

LEGAL ADDRESS IS THE ADDRESS ON YOUR:

1.  Drivers license.
2.  Federal Income Tax form.
3.  Car registration form.
4.  Where you are registered to vote in
 county, state and federal elections.

TO VOTE YOU:

1.  DO NOT have to own property.
2.  DO NOT have to be a parent or have
 children in school.

Naples Central School District
136 North Main Street
Naples, NY  14512 

Visit us on our Web site:
www.naplescsd.org

Current Resident
Naples, New York 14512

U.S. Postage Paid
Non-Profit Organization
Permit #23
Naples, NY  14512

ABSENTEE BALLOTS
Education Law, Section 2014 & 2018-a

Applications for absentee ballots are available at
the District Office, 136 North Main Street, Naples,
between the hours of 8:00 a.m. and 4:00 p.m.
each day other than Saturday, Sunday or a holiday, or 
by calling the District Office at 374-7901. The District 
Clerk must receive this application at least seven 
days before the vote if the ballot is to be mailed to 
the voter; or, the day before the vote if the ballot is to 
be delivered personally by the voter.  Ballots must be 
returned to the District Office by 5:00 p.m. on May 16, 
2017.

Voters are eligible to vote by absentee ballot under
the following conditions:

1.  Illness or physical disability.
2. Business responsibilities which require
 travel outside of the district of residence
 on the day of the vote.
3. Vacation outside of the district of residence.
4. Detention or confinement in jail for an
 offense other than a felony.

A Community Public Presentation will be held on 
Monday, May 1 at  6:30 p.m. in the Elementary School Cafeteria

Vote Date:
Tuesday, May 16, 2017

Time:
7:00 a.m. - 8:00 p.m.

Location:
High School Library

Vote Date:
Tuesday, May 16, 2017

Time:
7:00 a.m. - 8:00 p.m.

Location:
High School Library

Jacob Hall 
Robert Hotchkiss
Gail Musnicki   
Maura Sullivan

Capital Improvement 
Project



What’s in the Project ?

New Bus Garage:  
- New property purchase (~3.82 Acres)
- Construct new bus garage
  (~10,500 Square Feet)
- New fueling island

Elementary School:  
Improve Vehicular / Pedestrian Safety
- New parent drop off loop
- New bus loop
- New parking layout
Secure Main Entry
- Construct new secure main entry with
  main office
- Upgrade flooring in main lobby
- Existing main office re-purpose and 
  upgrade finishes

existing

existing

Project FundingHigh School:  
- Selective classroom flooring upgrades
- Demolition of existing bus garage and
  restoration of existing site

Total Project Cost $7,725,000

Less NYS SED Building Aid ($3,995,000)

Less Capital Reserve ($3,730,000)

Cost to Taxpayer                                 0

No Tax Impact or Tax Increase
As a Result of Project

New Bus Garage

MAIN LOBBY 
RENOVATIONS

SECURE MAIN
ENTRY AND OFFICE
1,050 SF



Q: What will the tax impact be?

A: The Capital Project will have no impact on local taxes.  The proposed overall project cost is 
$7,725,000, and will be paid for by a combination of State Building Aid and District Capital Reserve 
funds.  First, the State Education Department will pay a portion of the costs for allowable Capital 
Improvements through their Building Aid formula (up to 63.7% for Naples).  Second, the District 
plans to utilize up to $3,730,000 from our capital reserve fund.

Q: What is included and why is the project needed?

A: If approved, it is anticipated that the proposed project would address a variety of needs and 
enhancements that will vastly improve student safety and protect district-wide investments. The 
scope of work under consideration includes: a new parent drop off-loop, a new bus loop, additional 
parking (relieving our reliance on off-site parking), improved traffic patterns, a new Elementary 
School secure main entry, upgraded finishes to the Elementary School lobby, property purchase of 
3.82 acres from Hazlitt’s, a new bus garage, a new vehicle fueling island, demolition of the existing 
bus garage, and restoration of the current bus garage space. The project is an investment in our 
future that addresses many security and infrastructure needs.

Q: Why aren’t we just renovating the current bus garage?

A: The current bus garage was built in 1948. It is in need of significant repair and upgrades. According 
to state law, whenever you renovate or repair a space as part of a capital project, you must bring 
that space up to current building code. The cost of doing this would be nearly similar to building a 
new facility. Given the lack of space around the current bus garage, it would be very difficult to erect 
a building that meets code while providing space for our bus fleet. Additionally, the location of the 
current bus garage is not ideal from a safety perspective. Bus traffic around the High School facility 
creates an additional hazard for students, staff, and the community. Building on a new site will allow 
us to maintain,without interruption,current busing operations.

Q: What will happen to the area where the current bus garage lies?

A: The current plan is to return that area to green space/field space. Please see the website for 
additional visual plans.

   
Q: Why is voter approval needed?

A: Just as we are required to seek voter authorization for our Annual Operating Budget, any time a 
School District in New York State proposes a Capital Improvement project, a Public Referendum 
(Vote) is necessary.  The purpose is to allow community members a voice in deciding whether 
they are in favor (or not),  of the expenditure of District funds for the specific project purpose.  
Additionally, a “Capital Reserve” fund was established for the purpose of providing a portion of the 
Capital Project financing, and voter approval is required to authorize the expenditure of those funds 
as well.

Q & A



   
  
Q: Isn’t State Aid just my tax dollars too?

A: Yes, it is. The New York State Legislature has given all Districts in the state an opportunity to use tax 
dollars to enhance their communities through school building improvements and renovations. This is 
an opportunity to keep some of those tax dollars in our own community and improve safety and the 
educational setting for our children.

Q: Why doesn’t the District just include these items in the annual budget?

A: By creating a Capital Project from the work that needs to be done, the District will receive back 
approximately 63.7 cents on every dollar spent. Without that reimbursement from New York State, 
the entire cost would rest on the taxpayers.

   
Q: What happens if the Capital Project is not approved?

A: Costs could go up. The financing for this project will allow the Naples Central School District to spread 
payments for the work over several years to correspond with the building aid that we receive from the 
State. If not approved, several of the items will need to be addressed in the annual operating budget, 
and would generate NO State Building Aid (100% local share).

   
Q: If the project is approved, when will the work start and be completed?

A: After voter approval, the plans and specifications will need to be completed by the architects and 
engineers and will be submitted to New York State for approval (SED issues our “building permit”). 
This process and approval from the state can take up to a year. Work will begin in the late summer 
or fall of 2018 with anticipated completion by the end of 2020. The construction schedule would seek 
to minimize disruptions to the school day.

   
Q: How can we learn more about the project?  

A: We encourage the community to attend a Public Information session on May 1, 2017 at 6:30 pm, in 
the Elementary School Cafeteria.  Additional information can be found on the District’s website at 
www.naplescsd.org, as well as contacting the Superintendent, Assistant Superintendent for Business 
or any Board Member. A brochure including project information will be mailed out in late April or early 
May.

   
Q: What if we have additional questions?

A: Please contact Matthew Frahm, Superintendent of Schools at 585-374-7901 or Mitchell Ball, Assistant 
Superintendent for Business at 585-374-7902.

  
Q: When and where do I vote?

A: Tuesday, May 16, 2017 from 7 a.m. to 8 p.m. in the HS Library.


